

Each year, federal programs provide children with affordable health care, nutritious food, stable housing, and early childhood education. These programs not only lift millions of children out of poverty each year but also have positive long-term benefits. Children who access these programs have higher educational attainment, better health, and are likely to earn more as adults.<sup>1</sup>

As families struggle with high rents, unaffordable child care, and the steep cost of everyday goods such as food and diapers, key assistance programs exist to supplement resources for families struggling to make ends meet.

Weakening these assistance programs by imposing work requirements, funding cuts, unreasonable time limits, and other unnecessary bureaucratic barriers undermines access to benefits for low-income children and undercuts their opportunities. These actions often hurt children and youth with the greatest need, creating categories of deservedness that negatively impact their well-being and harm their short-term and long-term success. Holding children back in this way has adverse consequences for our economy and doesn't reflect the values of our nation.

Rather than fostering economic mobility, work requirements often prevent parents and caretakers from accessing assistance programs and support, hindering healthy child development and putting additional burdens on struggling families. A 2019 nonpartisan study from the National Academy of Sciences found that "work requirements are at least as likely to increase as to decrease poverty."<sup>2</sup>

There are countless situations where work requirements punish children who live in families that face barriers to financial security or experience a disruption in income through no fault of their own. Just a few examples include children of parents with disabilities or siblings of children with disabilities, whose parents can only work part-time or who are forced to quit to care for their kids. These requirements can also affect children being cared for by grandparents on fixed incomes who are physically unable to work or children who have a parent with cancer or another serious medical condition that prevents them from working. Children in households that lose their home, job, or both due to a natural disaster, such as the recent hurricane in North Carolina or wildfires in California may also lose access. Work requirements also do not account for uncompensated childrearing and caretaking of family members, which is work that produces large benefits to the country as a whole.

The reality is that the vast majority of households with children (92%) have at least one family member who is working.<sup>3</sup> Rather than encouraging employment and upward mobility, work requirements just force families to document their existing employment, which is especially onerous for low-wage workers who often have no control over their schedules and whose hours may vary from week to week.<sup>4</sup> Certain employers may be unwilling to provide a letter of employment verification. Furthermore, some parents are self-employed or may not have an employer easily available to verify their employment.

FIRST FOCUS ON CHILDREN

To meet work requirements, caretakers often must find and pay for child care, which is already unaffordable and difficult to find. In 2023, the cost to a family of child care for two children in a child care center was more than annual mortgage payments in 45 states and the District of Columbia, and that cost was more than rent payments in all 50 states and the District of Columbia. The cost of child care for an infant at a center was more than in-state tuition at a public university in 39 states and D.C..<sup>5</sup> Black, Hispanic, and low-income working parents find child care least affordable and accessible.<sup>6</sup>

The racist roots of work requirements for benefit programs extend far back into our nation's history, starting with the slave trade and continuing today, as racist stereotypes persist about the willingness of Black people and other people of color to work.<sup>7</sup> For example, policymakers specifically designed the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program, which replaced Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC) in 1996, to limit assistance to Black mothers and children. TANF places extremely arduous administrative burdens on participants, such as strict work requirements, family caps, and time limits, and provides meager cash assistance in many places. Nearly 30 years of evidence show that TANF's work requirements have failed to improve employment outcomes for program participants, and it should not be a model for other assistance programs.<sup>8</sup>

Some members of Congress are once again considering the imposition of work requirements, funding cuts, and other harmful changes to assistance programs such as Medicaid and the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) that would have significant negative ramifications for children's health and future success. When parents lose benefits, evidence shows that children do too, making policies such as these harmful to children's health and development.<sup>9</sup> Taking SNAP benefits away from adults results in fewer SNAP benefits for their entire household, meaning less food for children. Even proposals that claim to exempt families with children and only impact "Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents (ABAWDs)" still harm children, who often depend on pooled resources such as SNAP benefits from family members who do not claim them as dependents.

We already underinvest in our children. As First Focus on Children's annual *Children's Budget* shows, children do not receive their fair share of government funds.<sup>10</sup> Despite this inequity, programs that benefit children are at risk of deep cuts in Fiscal Year 2025, which would have grave consequences. For example, cuts to early learning programs would unfairly harm low-income children, who show positive, on-time post-secondary educational outcomes as a result of these programs, as well as improved cognitive development, emotional development, and academic achievement.<sup>11,12</sup> As lawmakers negotiate spending levels for the FY 2025 budget, they must protect children's programs along with those that benefit low-income seniors and adults.

FIRST FOCUS ON CHILDREN

This document is an update to our 2023 and 2018 briefs, **The Harmful Consequences of Work Requirements and Other Obstacles on Families with Children**,<sup>13</sup> and details the way work requirements would weaken assistance programs by increasing disparities for children in marginalized communities and undermining child health, nutrition, housing stability, economic security, and early childhood development.

#### **Child Health**

Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) cover more than 91 million Americans, including children, pregnant women, seniors, individuals with disabilities, and lowincome adults in the United States.<sup>14</sup> Children account for more than 41 million Medicaid and CHIP enrollees.<sup>15</sup> Imposing work requirements as a condition of receiving Medicaid harms children, pregnant women, and families and creates substantial losses in health coverage and access to care. Past implementation of work requirements has demonstrated that confusing rules, complex reporting systems, and other bureaucratic red tape cause children to lose their health coverage. For example, in Arkansas, 18,000 Medicaid enrollees lost their coverage within the first seven months of the state implementing work requirements before a court order halted the program.<sup>16</sup> When parents lose benefits, evidence shows that children do too, making policies such as these harmful to children's health and development.<sup>17</sup> Moreover, the ramifications of losing coverage extend beyond health care to negatively impact financial security, employment, housing, and many other life factors for children.

Imposing work requirements would exacerbate the loss of coverage that children have already experienced over the last two years as states ended continuous coverage protections established during the COVID-19 pandemic. From March 2020 until April 2023, states had been required to maintain enrollment of children and other individuals covered by Medicaid and CHIP.<sup>18</sup> The pandemic-era requirement led to significant health coverage gains for children, driving the uninsurance rate for children down to 5.4%.<sup>19</sup> Starting April 1, 2023, states were allowed to begin "unwinding" these protections and disenrolling children from Medicaid and CHIP.<sup>20</sup> During the Medicaid unwinding, over 5.5 million children were disenrolled.<sup>21</sup> The vast majority of these children were disenrolled for procedural issues — missing renewal forms, confusing notices, materials that are not in preferred languages, and other administrative errors — rather than for actual determinations of ineligibility.<sup>22</sup> Making families jump through additional bureaucratic hoops by imposing work requirements would cause even more eligible children to lose their Medicaid and CHIP coverage.

When children lose coverage they lose access to critical health services, including Medicaid's Early Periodic Screening, Diagnostic and Treatment (EPSDT) benefit. EPSDT guarantees that children under age 21 have access to a comprehensive set of benefits that ensures they receive appropriate preventive, dental, mental health, developmental, and specialty services. Losing access to EPSDT would be harmful to children, especially those with special health care needs

FIRST FOCUS ON CHILDREN

as Medicaid and CHIP serve as the sole source of coverage for more than 47% of such children.<sup>23</sup> Losing coverage also impacts long-term outcomes for kids. Children covered by Medicaid during childhood have better health as adults with fewer hospitalizations and emergency room visits,<sup>24</sup> are more likely to graduate high school and college,<sup>25</sup> have higher wages and pay more in taxes.<sup>26</sup> Causing families to lose health coverage by imposing work requirements risks the short-and long-term health and development of our nation's children.

### **Child Food Security and Nutrition**

As the nation's largest federal food assistance program, SNAP is the first line of defense against hunger and food insecurity for low-income children. More than 15 million children—representing close to 40% of the program's participants—rely on SNAP for consistent, healthy meals.<sup>27</sup> In 2023, SNAP lifted more than 1.3 million children out of poverty,<sup>28</sup> and countless studies show that SNAP participation improves food security, health, educational, and long-term economic outcomes for children.<sup>29</sup> However, despite its proven effectiveness, SNAP is under threat from legislative proposals that will make it harder for low-income families and families experiencing poverty to put food on the table.

The upcoming spending bills and Farm Bill negotiations will provide lawmakers an opportunity to impact funding and reauthorize nutrition programs, including SNAP. Some House lawmakers have suggested expanding SNAP's work requirements to include parents and caretakers with school-age children (age 7-18),<sup>30</sup> which could cause 4 million children to see reduced SNAP benefits.<sup>31</sup>

Even if children's SNAP benefits are not directly affected, work requirements could reduce the household's overall SNAP benefits leading to less money for groceries when prices are on the rise, and ultimately diminishing the amount of food the household has to share with children. Parents and caretakers in some states could also face new restrictions on SNAP time limits,<sup>32</sup> which were suspended during the pandemic, a change that will make retaining SNAP even harder for individuals struggling to find adequate employment.

Proposals to increase SNAP restrictions for ABAWDs also unduly harm children in poverty. Children often depend on pooled resources (including SNAP benefits) from extended family members who do not claim them as dependents, such as a grandparent who watches children after school or a non-custodial parent. Stricter ABAWD time limits would also harm youth aging out of foster care and unaccompanied homeless youth over the age of 18, who already experience high rates of unemployment and poverty and face barriers to accessing public assistance programs.<sup>33</sup>

Taking food off the table does not help families achieve economic mobility. Instead, lawmakers should pursue the wide variety of available policies that would strengthen and protect SNAP so that it can more effectively meet the needs of families who don't have enough to eat. These policies include maintaining the increase in SNAP benefits from the recent update to the Thrifty

FIRST FOCUS ON CHILDREN

Food Plan to better reflect modern food costs, making it easier for families to gain SNAP eligibility by limiting burdensome administrative requirements, protecting and replacing SNAP benefits for those who experienced 'card skimming', investing in nutrition education for SNAP participants, and ensuring vulnerable youth and young adults have access to food assistance.<sup>34</sup>

#### **Child Housing Stability**

Housing vouchers provide proven long-term benefits for children, including an increase in their earnings as adults.<sup>35</sup> More than half of nondisabled, working-age households receiving rental assistance have at least one family member who is already working but still struggle to afford the high cost of rent.<sup>36</sup>

Yet access to vouchers and other forms of housing assistance remains extremely limited and families with children are a decreasing share of subsidized housing recipients.<sup>37</sup> Affordable housing remains one of the main barriers to economic stability for many families. One-third of all U.S. children live in households with a high housing cost burden,<sup>38</sup> defined as spending more than 30% of the household's monthly income on housing.

Housing instability and homelessness are associated with an increased risk of poor child health,<sup>39</sup> and cause trauma with severe negative implications for children's healthy development. Child and youth homelessness is already high, with more than 1.4 million students identified as homeless by the U.S. Department of Education in the 2022-2023 school year.<sup>40</sup>

Project 2025 proposes harmful changes that would further limit housing assistance for families with children, such as work requirements and time limits. Instead, lawmakers should expand access to vouchers for families with children, establish a national renters tax credit, reform federal homelessness assistance, expand access to civil legal services for families facing eviction and other housing disputes, and build upon partnerships between public housing authorities and public school systems designed to improve the educational outcomes of children living in subsidized housing.<sup>41</sup>

#### **Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF)**

TANF provides critical assistance to millions of children and families, through cash assistance as well as funding for child care, state tax credits, food banks, and other aid. TANF is a children's program — more than 70% of TANF recipients are children.<sup>42</sup>

While TANF cash assistance is a lifeline for struggling households — helping parents and caretakers afford food, rent, diapers, and other staples — it fails to reach many kids in need. Currently, fewer than 2 million children receive TANF basic assistance even though nearly 10 million children in the U.S. are living in poverty.

TANF has not received an increase in federal funding since its creation in 1996. As a fixed block grant, it is not indexed to inflation and therefore its value has decreased over time. TANF funding also does not automatically increase to meet greater need during times of economic crisis.



House Republicans have proposed<sup>43</sup> to further limit access to TANF through significant funding cuts and stricter work requirements. TANF's rules already allow state officials to set narrow parameters for program eligibility and impose strict work requirements and arduous administrative burdens on program participation. The proposed cuts would eliminate the Contingency Fund, designed to respond during times of economic downturn, which would hurt families when they are in most need of support. In FY 2024, 15 states and the District of Columbia received TANF Contingency funds.<sup>44</sup>

Instead, lawmakers should reform the TANF program and increase families' access to cash assistance.<sup>45</sup> Cash assistance has a two-generation effect in promoting economic mobility — in addition to supporting children, the assistance helps adults in the household afford child care, transportation to work, higher education, or job training programs that lead to steady employment and higher-paying jobs.

#### **Child Tax Credit**

Extensive research shows that tax credits and cash transfers influence positive parent-child interactions, improve child development outcomes, and have a bigger impact than any other policy in reducing child poverty.<sup>46</sup> The improvements to the Child Tax Credit in 2021 delivered dramatic, positive results, cutting U.S. child poverty nearly in half and narrowing the racial child poverty gap.<sup>47</sup> It is hard to overstate the impact of the Child Tax Credit — the payments transformed the lives of tens of millions of children.

Improvements to the Child Tax Credit greatly increased the amount of the credit, made payments available monthly for half of the year, and made children in families with little or no income eligible for the full credit for the first time. Analysis from Columbia University's Center on Poverty and Social Policy found that children in the lowest income households who were ineligible for the Child Tax Credit before the 2021 enhancements — mainly Black and Hispanic children, young children, and children in single-parent, rural or large families — all experienced significant declines in child poverty in 2021.<sup>48</sup>

Expanding the Child Tax Credit also significantly reduced material hardship and household food insecurity with "no significant differences in the changes in employment between December 2020 and December 2021 for adults who received the payments and adults who did not receive the payments."<sup>49</sup> In fact, the Child Tax Credit helps mothers, especially single mothers, increase their labor force participation<sup>50</sup> by allowing them to afford child care, transportation, and other necessities that make it possible for them to work.

With the expiration of the improvements to the Child Tax Credit at the end of 2021, nearly 4 million children immediately fell back into poverty in January 2022.<sup>51</sup> By July 2022, the percentage of households with children that reported they could not afford enough food had increased by 25%.<sup>52</sup>



The lesson of 2021 tells us that a monthly Child Tax Credit delivered to families without any employment or earnings requirements ensures a steady source of income that offers the best way to help children in need. Creating a fully refundable Child Tax Credit helped cut the child poverty rate in half and achieved a historic low. Congress must build on the success of the 2021 improvements and create a permanent, monthly child allowance program designed to reach all children in households with the greatest barriers to economic stability.

#### Stability For Unaccompanied Homeless Youth and Youth Aging Out Of Foster Care

The transition to adulthood is always difficult, but it is even harder for unaccompanied homeless youth and youth aging out of the foster care system, who usually have little or no support to help them navigate higher education, housing, and employment.<sup>53</sup>

Youth in foster care and unaccompanied homeless youth disproportionately experience significant barriers to obtaining a high school diploma, entering college, obtaining a driver's license, accessing health insurance, maintaining housing stability, and obtaining steady employment. Surveys have found high rates of homelessness and hunger among college students, especially among community college students,<sup>54</sup> and a disproportionate number of these students are former foster youth. Recognizing these barriers, the vast majority of states allow for the extension of foster care through age 21,<sup>55</sup> and other states have extended services to support these young people as they age out of care. In addition, states have passed laws to support college students experiencing homelessness,<sup>56</sup> but more needs to be done.<sup>57</sup>

Medicaid and SNAP help youth obtain critical health care and nutritional support, and access to these and other programs allows foster youth, former foster youth, and unaccompanied homeless youth to continue their education and pursue a path to self-sufficiency and economic mobility. In 2014, the Affordable Care Act extended Medicaid eligibility for youth formerly in the foster care system up to age 26. This extension created parity of coverage between former foster youth and non-foster youth, who are eligible to stay on their parent's insurance until age 26. Unaccompanied homeless youth have also been able to enroll in health care, including Medicaid, under the ACA. Access to health coverage is vital to young people who have experienced trauma due to abuse and neglect. Due to their experiences, youth in care often have significant physical and mental health care needs.<sup>58</sup>

Imposing mandatory Medicaid work requirements on childless adults will hurt foster youth, former foster youth, and unaccompanied homeless youth who already face significant barriers in their transition to adulthood. Students enrolled full-time in higher education classes will be burdened with trying to afford health care in addition to their studies. Imposing work requirements on foster youth and unaccompanied homeless youth for them to continue receiving health care undermines their ability to complete high school and attend college, and to secure housing and other necessities that set them up to succeed in the workforce.



Similarly, SNAP plays a significant role in the health and well-being of youth aging out of care and unaccompanied homeless youth with no support systems. Former foster youth often experience poor nutrition and food insecurity, and SNAP benefits help address this problem and increase the likelihood of healthy adult outcomes. Expanding and increasing work requirements to receive nutrition assistance will undermine the ability of these young people to survive and will exacerbate the unhealthy levels of stress they already feel.

Policymakers must support these young people by extending the improvements made to the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) in 2021, which nearly tripled the amount of the credit for low-income workers and allowed foster and homeless youth to access the EITC starting at age 18 even while they were full-time students. Renewing these improvements would benefit many transition-age youth and prevent millions of low-wage, childless workers from being taxed into poverty.

#### Conclusion

Every child should have a fair chance to thrive. Policies such as work requirements that limit access to health care and effective anti-poverty programs will impair the physical and mental health, nutrition, and educational success of the next generation. Policymakers must build on what works and promote policies that ensure that every child has access to health care, proper nutrition, stable housing, child care, and enough resources to support their healthy development.

#### For additional information, please contact:

Cara Baldari, VP of Family Economics, Housing, and Homelessness Policy, Carab@firstfocus.org

Michelle Dallafior, Senior VP of Budget and Tax Policy, Michelled@firstfocus.org

Abuko Estrada, VP of Medicaid and Child Health Policy, Abukoe@firstfocus.org

Averi Pakulis, VP of Early Childhood and Public Health Policy, Averip@firstfocus.org

#### **ISSUE BRIEF:**

# THE HARMFUL CONSEQUENCES OF WORK REQUIREMENTS AND OTHER OBSTACLES TO AID FOR CHILDREN



#### **ENDNOTES**

- "A Roadmap to Reducing Child Poverty." National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. National Academies Press. 2019. https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/25246/a-roadmap-to-reducing-child-poverty.
- "A Roadmap to Reducing Child Poverty." https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/25246/a-roadmap-to-reducing-child-poverty.
- "Employment Characteristics of Families-2023." Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor. April 24, 2024. https://www.bls. gov/news.release/pdf/famee.pdf.
- Bauer, Lauren, East, Chloe N., and Howard, Olivia. "Low-income workers experience— by far— the most earnings and work hours instability." The Hamilton Project. January 9, 2025. https://www.hamiltonproject.org/publication/post/low-income-workers-experienceby-far-the-most-earnings-and-work-hours-instability/.
- 5. "Child Care At a Stand Still: Price and Landscape Analysis," Child Care Aware of America, 2023. https://www.childcareaware.org/ thechildcarestandstill/.
- Maura Baldiga, Pamela Joshi, Erin Hardy, Dolores Acevedo-Garcia. "Data-for-Equity Research Brief: Child Care Affordability for Working Parents." Institute for Child, Youth, and Family Policy, Brandeis University. November 2018. https://www.diversitydatakids.org/sites/ default/files/2020-02/child-care\_update.pdf.
- Minoff, Elisa. "The Racist Roots of Work Requirements." Center for the Study of Social Policy. February 2020. https://cssp.org/wp-content/ up loads/2020/02/Racist-Roots-of-Work-Requirements-CSSP-1. pdf.
- Safawi, Ali and Pavetti, LaDonna. "Most Parents Leaving TANF Work, But in Low-Paying, Unstable Jobs, Recent Studies Find." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. November 19, 2020. https://www.cbpp. org/research/family-income-support/most-parents-leaving-tanfwork-but-in-low-paying-unstable-jobs#:~:text=Most%20TANF%20 leavers%20did%20not,their%20family%20out%20of%20poverty.
- Carlson, Matthew J., DeVoe, Jennifer, and Wright, Bill J. "Short Term Impacts of Coverage Loss in a Medicaid Population: Early Results from a Prospective Cohort Study of the Oregon Health Plan." Ann Fam Med. 2006 Sep:4(5):391–398. doi: 10.1370/afm.573. https://pmc. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC1578659/.
- 10. "Children's Budget 2024." First Focus on Children. October 31, 2024. https://firstfocus.org/resource/childrens-budget-2024/.
- "The Economics of Child Care Supply in the United States." U.S. Department of the Treasury. September 2021. https://home.treasury. gov/sys tem/files/136/The-Economics-of-Childcare-Supply-09-14final.pdf.
- "Early Childhood Education." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Last accessed March 22. 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/ earlycare/ index.html; Garcia, Jorge Luis, Heckman, James J., and Ziff, Anna L., "Early Childhood Education and Crime." Infant Mental Health Journal. 40(1): 141-151. January 2019. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. 26. gov/pmc/articles/PMC6344026/.
- 13. "The Harmful Consequences of Work Requirements and Other

Obstacles on Families with Children." First Focus on Children. April 4, 2023 (update of May 2018 brief) https://firstfocus.org/resource/policy-brief-the-harmful-consequences-of-work-requirements-andother-obstacles-to-services-for-children-and-families/.

- 14. "Medicaid and CHIP Enrollment Trends Snapshot." Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). October 2022. https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/national-medicaid-chip-program-information/ downloads/october-2022-medicaid-chip-enrollment-trend-snapshot.pdf.
- 15. Ibid.
- "Letter to Arkansas Medicaid Director Regarding 'Arkansas Works' Section 1115 Demonstration Project." Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. February 12, 2021. https://www.medicaid.gov/ medicaid/section-1115-demonstrations/downloads/ar-works-cmsltr-state-de mo-02122021.pdf.
- Health Coverage for Parents and Caregivers Helps Children. Georgetown University Health Policy Institute Center for Children and Families. March 2017. https://ccf.georgetown.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2017/03/Covering-Parents-v2.pdf.
- 18. Families First Coronavirus Response Act, Pub. L. 116-127.
- "Table HIC-5\_ACS, Health Insurance Coverage Status and Type of Coverage by State - Children Under 19: 2008 to 2021." Health Insurance Historical Tables -HHS Series. U.S. Census Bureau. Last accessed March 22, 2023. https://www.census.gov/data/tables/ time-series/demo/ health-insurance/historical-series/hic.html.
- 20. Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023, Pub. L. 117-73.
- "How Many Children Are Losing Medicaid," Georgetown Center for Children and Families, https://ccf.georgetown.edu/2023/09/27/ how-many-children-are-losing-medicaid/ (last accessed Feb. 12, 2025).
- 22. "Medicaid Enrollment and Unwinding Tracker," KFF, Jan. 31, 2025, https://www.kff.org/report-section/medicaid-enrollment-and-unwinding-tracker-unwinding-data-archived/.
- 23. "How do Medicaid/CHIP Children With Special Health Care Needs Differ From Those With Private Insurance", KFF, June 2019, https:// files.kff.org/attachment/Issue-Brief-How-Do-Medicaid-CHIP-Children-with-Special-Health-Care-Needs-Differ-from-Those-with-Private-Insurance (last accessed 02/12/2025).
- 24. Laura R. Wherry et al. "Childhood Medicaid Coverage and Later Life Health Care Utilization." February 2015. https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w20929/w20929.pdf.
- Sarah Cohodes et al. "The Effect of Child Health Insurance Access on Schooling: Evidence from Public Insurance Expansions." May 2014.,https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w20178/ w20178.pdf.
- David Brown et al. "Long-Term Impacts of Childhood Medicaid Ex pansions on Outcomes in Adulthood." March 2020. https://academic. oup.com/restud/article/87/2/792/5538992.



### **ENDNOTES** (continued)

- 27. Monkovic, Mia. "Characteristics of Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Households: Fiscal Year 2022."U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Policy Support. 2024. https://fns-prod.azureedge.us/sites/default/files/resource-files/ops-snap-fy22-characteristics.pdf.
- 28. Shrider, Emily. "Poverty in the United States: 2023." US Census Bureau Current Population Reports. September 2024, https://www2. census.gov/library/publications/2024/demo/p60-283.pdf.
- 29. Furman, Jason, Munoz, Cecilia and Black, Sandra. "Long Term Benefits of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program." White House Council of Economic Advisors. December 2015." https:// obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/documents/SNAP\_report\_final\_nonembargo.pdf.
- "H.R. 1581, America Works Act of 2023." Congress.gov. https://www. congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/1581?q=%7B%-22search%2 2%3A%22H.R.+1581%22%7D. Last accessed March 29, 2023.
- Bergh, Katie, Rosenbaum, Dottie, and Nchako, Catlin. "Republican SNAP Proposals Could Take Food Away From Millions of Low-Income Individuals and Families" Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. January 13, 2025. https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/republican-snap-proposals-could-take-food-away-frommillions-of-low-income.
- 32. "Republican SNAP Proposals Could Take Food Away From Millions of Low-Income Individuals and Families." https://www.cbpp.org/ research/food-assistance/republican-snap-proposals-could-takefood-away-from-millions-of-low-income.
- 33. Meisenheimer, Melanie. "Supporting Youth Aging Out of Foster Care through SNAP." The Center for the Study of Social Policy. 2016 https://cssp.org/resource/supporting-youth-aging-out-of-fostercare-through snap/.
- "Children's Agenda for the 118th Congress: Kids At a Crossroads." First Focus Campaign for Children. May 9, 2023.. https://campaignforchildren.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/5/2023/05/First-Focus-Childrens-Agenda-for-118th.pdf.
- Andersson, Fredrik, Haltiwanger, John C., Kutzbach, Mark J., Palloni, Giordano E., Pollakowski, Henry O., Weinberg, Daniel H., "Childhood Housing and Adult Earnings: A Between-Siblings Analysis of Housing 47. Vouchers and Public Housing." National Bureau of Economic Research. Working Paper. October 2016.http://www.nber.org/papers/ w22721.pdf.
- "Federal Rental Assistance Fact Sheets." Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. Updated January 23, 2025. https://www.cbpp.org/ research/housing/federal-rental-assistance-fact-sheets#US.
- Greenlee, Andrew J. and McClure, Kirk. "Participation, Transition, and Length of Stay in Federal Housing Assistance Programs." Cityscape: A Journal of Policy Development and Research. Volume 26 Number 2. Office of Policy Development and Research, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. 2024. https://www.huduser.gov/ portal/periodicals/cityscape/vol26num2/ch2.pdf.

- 38. Children Living in Households with a High Housing Cost Burden." Annie E. Casey Foundation's KIDS COUNT Data Book. Updated April 2024. https://datacenter.aecf.org/data/tables/7244-children-livingin-households-with-a-high-housing-cost-burden#detailed/1/any/
- 39. Sandel, Megan, Sheward, Richard, Ettinger de Cuba, Stephanie, Coleman, Sharon M., Frank, Deborah A., Chilton, Mariana, Black, Maureen, Heeren, Timothy, Pasquariello, Justin, Casey, Patrick, Ochoa, Eduardo, Cutts, Diana. "Unstable Housing and Caregiver and ChildHealth in Renter Families, Pediatrics." Children's Health-Watch. January 2018.http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/ early/2018/01/18/peds.2017-2199.
- 40. "Homeless Enrolled Students by State." ED Data Express, U.S. Department of Education. Last visited February 10, 2025.https://eddataexpress.ed.gov/dashboard/homeless/2022-2023?sy=2955&s=1035.
- Baldari, Cara. "Child and Youth Homelessness Continues to Increase–We Know What Works, Will Congress Act?" First Focus Campaign for Children. November 13, 2024. https://firstfocus.org/ update/child-and-youth-homelessness-continues-to-increase-weknow-what-works-will-congress-act-2/.
- 42. Falk, Gene, and Landers, Patrick A. "The Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) Block Grant: Responses to Frequently Asked Questions." Congressional Research Service. Updated April 1, 2024. https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/RL32760.pdf.
- 43. "Ways and Means Committee." Reconciliation Options. Accessed from Politico. Last visited February 13, 2025. https://www.politico. com/f/?id=00000194-74a8-d40a-abge-7fbc70940000.
- 44. Falk, Gene. "Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) Block Grant: A Primer. Congressional Research Service. February 5, 2025. https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R48413.
- Baldari, Cara. "Testimony: Pass Reforms to Improve TANF." First Focus on Children. March 31, 2023. https://firstfocus.org/resource/ testimony-pass-reforms-to-improve-tanf/.
- 46. "A Roadmap to Reducing Child Poverty." National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. National Academies Press. 2019. https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/25246/a-roadmap-to-re ducing-child-poverty.
- Baldari, Cara. "U.S. Child Poverty in 2021." First Focus on Children. Fact Sheet. September 21, 2022. https://firstfocus.org/resources/ fact-sheet/u-s-child-poverty-in-2021.
- Parolin, Zachary, Collyer, Sophie, and Curran, Megan. "Absence of Monthly Child Tax Credit Leads to 3.7 Million More Children in Poverty in January 2022." Columbia Center on Poverty and Social Policy. Policy Brief. February 17, 2022. https://povertycenter.columbia.edu/ sites/default/files/content/Publications/Monthly-poverty-January-CPSP-2022.pdf.
- 49. Karpman, Michael, Maag, Elaine, Zuckerman, Stephen, and Wis soker, Doug. "Child Tax Credit Recipients Experienced a Larger Decline in Food Insecurity and a Similar Change in Employment as Nonrecipients between 2020 and 2021." Urban Institute. Brief. May 9,

#### **ISSUE BRIEF**:

# THE HARMFUL CONSEQUENCES OF WORK REQUIREMENTS AND OTHER OBSTACLES TO AID FOR CHILDREN

#### **ENDNOTES (continued)**

2022. https://www.urban.org/research/publication/child-tax-credit-recipients-experienced-larger-decline-food-insecurity-and.

- 50. Hammond, Samuel. "New research finds the Child Tax Credit promotes work." December 10, 2020.Niskanen Center. https://www. niskanencenter.org/new-research-finds-the-child-tax-credit-promotes-work/.
- 51. Wimer, Christopher, Collyer, Sophie, Harris, David, and Lee, Jiwan. "The 2021 Child Tax Credit Expansion: Child Poverty Reduction and the Children Formerly Left Behind." Columbia Center on Poverty and Social Policy. Poverty & Policy Social Brief. Vol. 6 No. 8. November 2, 2022. https://poverty-and-social-policy.site.drupaldisttest.cc.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/content/Publications/Expanded-CTCand-Child-Poverty-in-2021-CPSP.pdf.
- 52. Bovell-Ammon, Allison, C. McCann, Nicole, Mulugeta, Martha, Ettinger de Cuba, Stephanie, Raifman, Julia, and Shafer, Paul. "Association of the Expiration of Child Tax Credit Advance Payments With Food Insufficiency in US Households." Children's HealthWatch. Journal of American Medical Association Network Open. October 21, 2022 https://children-shealthwatch.org/association-of-the-expiration-of-child-tax-credit-advance-payments-with-food-insufficiency-in-us-households/.
- 53. "Helping youth transition to adulthood: Guidance for foster parents." U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Children's Bureau, Child Welfare InformationGateway.November 2018. https://www.childwelfare.gov/ pubPDFs/youth\_transition.pdf.
- 54. McKibben, Bryce, Wu, Jiayao, and Abelson, Sara. "New Federal Data Confirm that College Students Face Significant—and Unacceptable—Basic Needs Insecurity." The Hope Center, Temple University, August 3, 2023. https://hope.temple.edu/npsas.
- 55. "Extension of Foster Care Beyond Age 18." U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Children's Bureau, Child Welfare Information Gateway. Updated March 2022.https://www.childwelfare.gov/topics/systemwide/ laws-policies/statutes/extensionfc/.
- "State Laws Supporting College Students Experiencing Homelessness." SchoolHouse Connection. Last updated January 14, 2025. https://schoolhouseconnection.org/state-laws-supporting-college-students-experiencing-homelessness.
- 57. "Murray, Braun, Kamlager-Dove, and Houchin Introduce Legislation to Break Down Barriers to Higher Education for Homeless and Foster Youth." Office of Senator Patty Murray (D-WA). Press Release, May 7, 2024. https://www.murray.senate.gov/murray-braun-kamlagerdove-and-houchin-introduce-legislation-to-break-down-barriersto-higher-education-for-homeless-and-foster-youth/

58. Simms, Mark D.; Halfon, Neal. "The health care needs of children in foster care: A research agenda." Child Welfare: Journal of Policy, Practice, and Program, Vol 73(5), Sep-Oct 1994, 505-524. https:// pubmed. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/7924564/; "Adverse Childhood Experiences and the Lifelong Consequences of Trauma." American Academy of Pediatrics.2014. https://cdn.ymaws.com/www.ncpeds. org/resource/collection/69DEAA33-A258-493B-A63F-E0BFAB6B-D2CB/ttb\_aces\_consequences.pdf.

FIRST FOCUS